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1.  Opening Ceremony of the XXXIX General Assembly 
1.1  WELCOME SPEECH BY THE CEV PRESIDENT,  

MR ALEKSANDAR BORIČIĆ 
 
Dear FIVB President Graça, dear Confederation Presidents, dear Delegates and Guests, 
 
Welcome to the CEV Congress in Cancún! 
 
This is a truly historical moment as it is the first time the CEV Congress is held outside of Europe and I 
hope that we can make historical changes not just to the location of our annual meeting but also beyond. 
The organisation of the CEV Congress along with the FIVB Congress symbolises the strong bond 
between the two institutions, the fact that we respect and support each other and there is unity in the 
Volleyball family.  
 
I would like to warmly welcome and thank FIVB President, Dr Graça, for making it possible for us to 
organise our General Assemblies together, allowing us to save time and money, money which we can 
invest in Volleyball activities. I would also like to welcome our colleagues from the other Volleyball 
Confederations – we are glad you are with us today.  
 
The great results of European Teams at the World Championships, the Volleyball Nations League and 
FIVB Beach Volleyball events this year speak for themselves. More than 50% of all medals across all 
events were taken by European Teams. Congratulation to all of them. 
 
I am proud to be the President of the European Volleyball Confederation, not only because of these 
outstanding sports results. The historical European Congress here in Mexico will not be the only 
historical news we are sharing with you today. The CEV has changed and we want to keep improving 
things, for example by investing more money in European Volleyball.  
 
We are looking forward to sharing with you our activities, our ideas and innovations, and we count on 
your feedback to improve even further. Please take this opportunity to share your ideas with colleagues 
from other federations, from other continents in order to establish closer bonds and become even 
stronger in the future.  
 
I wish all of us fruitful discussions and a successful congress for a better future of Volleyball. 
 
Thank you! 

2.  Setting up of the XXXIX General Assembly's Office 
2.1  RECORD OF ATTENDANCE 

 
Mr Julius BRINK, CEV General Assembly Moderator, expressed his gratitude for the opportunity to 
participate in the CEV General Assembly as a moderator for the third year in a row and swiftly moved 
on to the record of attendance.  
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2.2  CONFIRMATION OF THE APPOINTMENT OF THE CREDENTIALS 
COMMITTEE 

 
Mr BRINK announced the four appointed members of the Credentials & Checking Commission: 
 

• Mr Jörg ZIEGLER (GER) - Chairman 
• Mr Albens VOKOPOLA (ALB) 
• Mr Philipp SEEL (AUT)  
• Mr Thorsten SCHOFF (LUX) 

 
DECISION:  
In the absence of any remarks or comments, the composition of the Credentials & 
Checking Commission was approved by the General Assembly. 

2.3  REPORT OF THE CREDENTIALS COMMITTEE 
 
Mr Jörg ZIEGLER, the Chairman of the Credential Committee, informed the General Assembly that all 
Credential and Proxy Letters had been verified and that everything was found to be in accordance with 
the CEV Statutes. There were 53 National Federations registered, with Armenia on the way expected 
to arrive shortly bringing the number up to 54, including one National Federation without the right to 
speak or vote, and 4 National Federations validly represented by proxy.  

3.  Official Opening of the XXXIX General Assembly 
 
Based on the report of the Credential Checking Commission, Mr BORIČIĆ declared the XXXIX CEV 
General Assembly as officially open.  

4.  Approval of the Agenda 
 
DECISION:  
In the absence of any remarks or comments, the agenda of the XXXIX General Assembly 
was officially approved. 

5.  Approval of the Minutes of the XXXVIII General Assembly 
held in Kraków (POL)  

 
DECISION:  
In the absence of any remarks or comments, the minutes of the XXXVIII General 
Assembly held in Kraków (POL) on 1 September 2017 were officially approved. 
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6.  FIVB President’s Address  
 
Dr. Ary S. Graça, the FIVB President, greeted everyone and thanked the CEV President and Board of 
Administration for inviting him to be part of the CEV Congress in Cancún. He reminisced about the time 
the CEV Management was changing in 2015, when the CEV and the FIVB together decided that it was 
time to modernise Volleyball and the way it was managed. He praised all the initiatives and the hard 
work of the CEV during the past three years and was pleased with the collaboration between the FIVB 
and the CEV, particularly on the FIVB Nucleus Plan the aim of which was to decentralise and enlarge 
the world of Volleyball. He spoke about countries like Hungary and Romania, which had managed to 
come back to their previous glory, becoming more active and successful in Volleyball again. 
 
Dr Graça emphasised the importance of giving everyone an equal chance to improve and grow, and 
he saw a great potential in Europe, potential that could be explored in more depth in the future. He 
recognised the growing prowess of not only European Volleyball Teams but also National Volleyball 
Federations which had been changing, modernising the way they manage and promote the sport. He 
acknowledged the strong link between the FIVB and the CEV whereby the success of the FIVB was to 
a great extent dependent on the success of the CEV.  
 
The FIVB President went on to say that Europe was the brain of the world in terms of Volleyball, leading 
others in many different ways and aspects. He admitted that other Volleyball Confederations were far 
behind in their activities and achievements. He said he was proud to be so close with the CEV, working 
together on a common plan which was already yielding positive results, and he was honoured to be 
present at the CEV General Assembly. 

7.  CEV President’s Address 
 
Dear Members of the CEV, 
 
When I was elected as CEV President along with my colleagues at the CEV Board of Administration, 
we decided to really work as a team, one Volleyball team. I am happy that we improved communication 
with many federations, we are always open to receive feedback, to discuss, and I am very proud that 
we have really started changing. We cannot achieve much individually, but together we can achieve 
great things.  
 
I am truly grateful for the partnership between the CEV and the FIVB. We have managed to start 
modernising Volleyball, we share ideas and have many meetings. This partnership is very important 
and I thank my colleagues at the FIVB, especially the FIVB President, for the great cooperation. This 
is only the beginning as we have so many more ideas and plans to pursue. As part of the FIVB family, 
the CEV are very proud that we have had two fantastic organisers in World Championships this year, 
Italy and Bulgaria, and I would like to congratulate both federations, both Presidents, for the fantastic 
job they did, increasing the standard for all top Volleyball events to follow. We are very proud that we 
have two World Champions, Poland and Serbia. Moreover, we are proud that Italy has won the silver 
medal and that the women of The Netherlands and the men of Serbia were both fourth in the respective 
championships. Europe is working really hard and we have excellent results.  
 
We improve on the court and also outside of the court. We have changed the format of the Champions 
League and now every National Champion has the chance to play in the competition. We have changed 
the Final Four to a semi-final in home & away matches and only one match in the Final for women and 
men respectively. We are working on new ideas for the Final of the Champions League for both men 
and women with more marketing and more international exposure. We have a new format of the 
European League, involving more and more National Federations. We have increased prize money for 
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the upcoming EuroVolley events, bringing it up to € 1,500,000. It’s a big investment but we need to 
work hard for our athletes. We have changed the format of senior European Championships, increasing 
the number of teams from 16 to 24. Moreover, instead of one or two organisers, we now have up to 
four. Next year will be historical for European Volleyball because in one moment we will have eight 
federations, organising the final tournament.  
 
In Beach Volleyball, we used to have Satellite and Master events; now, in cooperation with the FIVB, 
we organise tournaments with stars (1, 2, 3 stars).  We organised the Beach World Championship in 
Austria, and a fantastic European Championship in the Netherlands.  
 
Snow Volleyball is new and fresh, and it is exciting. Together with the FIVB, we have invested money 
in the delivery of the Snow Volleyball Night in PyeongChang during Winter Olympics. Never before 
have we had so much media around our court, catching the interest of many people. We take it as a 
good starting point and now we are working with many National Olympic Committees to further promote 
and grow Snow Volleyball. We organised the first inaugural Snow Volleyball European Championship 
in Wagrain-Kleinarl (AUT) and it was a highly successful event which we plan to continue organising 
every two years. We are now trying to take Snow Volleyball to the elite World Economic Forum annually 
held in Davos (SUI), while the FIVB want to go even further, already talking about organising a Snow 
Volleyball World Cup and World Championship. The CEV have also now established a Snow Volleyball 
Working Group, whereas the FIVB Board of Administration have decided to make a Snow Volleyball 
Commission in order to work very hard to introduce Snow Volleyball to Winter Olympic Games in 2026. 
This could be the first time in our history that we will have our athletes play both in the Summer Olympics 
and Winter Olympics.  
 
Many of our clubs and some National Federations have had problems with the international calendar 
and we have managed to rectify some of the issues thanks to our colleagues, the Presidents of 
Continental Confederations, because they understand that club competitions are important in Europe. 
Every year we have 200 clubs in our European Cups, and Europe is the only continent with so much 
activity the whole year round. Therefore, the FIVB have agreed to change the seasons for clubs and 
National Teams making it more flexible for them to organise competitions during the 12 months, 
provided that they respect international competitions and do not block foreign players from competing.  
 
Regarding the development of under-age categories, we have increase support from € 25,000 to € 
50,000. We will also now have two hosts for under-age Continental Championships. This year Albania 
organised the CEV U19 European Championships, despite being a category I National Federation, and 
they did a great job, proving that everything is possible as long as there is open communication and 
cooperation. They should serve as an example for others to follow in the future.  
 
I am particularly proud of the new concept we have developed together for our annual Volleyball Gala, 
which this year was held in Budapest. After so many consecutive years of successful organisations in 
Vienna, we decided to alternate this prestigious event among the beautiful and historical cities of 
Europe. In an aim to show the variety and capacity of our National Federations, we started in 2016 with 
Rome, the Eternal city, and last year we were hosted by the amazing Russian capital Moscow. This 
year in Budapest, we also launched our new logo, marking the beginning of a new digital era in 
European Volleyball.  
 
The FIVB Nucleus Project in Europe means that we need to be much more active in the biggest market 
in Europe – i.e. in Germany, France, and England. In the framework of the project, I am delighted to 
inform you that we have just signed a contract with Eurosport for the next two years. We invite you to 
cooperate with our office in Luxembourg to find out more and provide your input. We will have a weekly 
slot, prime time, to show our competitions and we have the possibility to show stories of our stars and 
further promote our beloved sport in all our federations all year long.  
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As regards our media partners, the cooperation with Infront and Sportradar has not been easy but we 
have managed to negotiate some improvements in the current contracts. We are just about to launch 
our first OTT platform in cooperation with Sportradar. Moreover, the CEV Board of Administration has 
also approved the proposal to only enter into agreements that do contain provisions for more 
modifications. Moreover, any such long-term agreement should be ratified by the General Assembly 
before entering into force. We need to make sure that the companies we sign contracts with will work 
for us and that the benefits and rights are more balanced and mutual. In the light of this, we have 
become more cautious and more demanding of the partnerships we enter as Volleyball has a great 
potential that has not yet been fully recognised.  
 
We have started cooperation with the European Union and have received support of € 360,000 in the 
framework of the Erasmus+ project for our development activities. Moreover, we want one million balls 
for European children, therefore we are renegotiating our contract with Mikasa, who are here with us 
today and we truly appreciate the cooperation with them. Following our meeting in Japan, we are 
looking forward to continuing the discussions with them here in Cancún to make them part of this 
ambitious project which is already generating a lot of interest from many of our federations. In addition, 
we are planning the first ever coaches convention next year, to give for coaches/teachers of under-age 
categories the chance to learn more and exchange best practices. 
 
We are very proud of the many changes accomplished and the investment we have made and I hope 
that together we can make much bigger value not only on national territories. The CEV must be truly 
international – only then can we generate more income and invest it in our sport. 
 
I would like to sincerely thank all National Federations for cooperation and hard work – it is appreciated. 
We are doing better but we must still improve. We need to change the way we have been doing things 
for many years if we wish to raise the status of our sport.  
 
The CEV headquarters in Luxembourg have undergone many changes, growing in the number of 
employees, but especially turning into a service provider that functions around the clock for the benefit 
of all involved.  
 
However, changes cannot come from our side only. Therefore, I encourage you all to come forward 
with ideas and proposals that can help us increase Volleyball activities in Europe as well as at the 
national level – and to exchange this information and your ideas with colleagues from other National 
Federations so that we can benefit from one another’s know how and best practices.  
 
I would like to thank my colleagues from the Executive Committee and Board of Administration. Thank 
you for your great support, for the many open discussions, for your ideas, and for the decisions we 
make and respect together.  
 
Thank you to all Commissions and Working Groups as well as to our staff working in Belgrade and 
Luxembourg. Without all of you, CEV is nothing. You are needed and you make the difference! Please, 
do not get tired of pushing our sport forward. Let us continue the exciting journey we started together 
in 2015 and work hard as a team for the good of our beloved sport! 
 
Thank you! 
 
Aleksandar BORIČIĆ 
CEV President 
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8.  Financial Report 
8.1  ACCOUNTS 2017 

 
Mr Özkan MUTLUGIL, CEV Vice-President and Treasurer, presented a short summary of the CEV 
Accounts 2017. He noted that the CEV finalised 2017 with the positive result of € 915,218. He referred 
everyone to the relevant section in the 2018 CEV Congress Handbook 

8.2  EXTERNAL AUDITORS’ REPORT – ACCOUNTS 2017 
 
As laid down in the CEV Statutes and Luxembourg's legislation, the 2016 CEV accounts were also 
subject to an external audit by the company Grant Thornton Lux Audit SA.  
 
The written external audit report can be found annexed to these minutes. 
 

8.3  INTERNAL AUDITORS’ REPORT – ACCOUNTS 2017 
 
As laid down in the CEV Statutes, the 2016 CEV Accounts were subject to an internal audit by Mr 
Michel HENNO and Mr Olavi ALA-NISSILÄ, CEV Internal Auditors. 
 
Mr HENNO highlighted the following points of the report: 
 

• The operating profit amounted to € 915,218 
• CEV received an amount of € 350,000 from the FIVB for the activities related to the new FIVB 

strategy 
• Major software problem caused the delay in sending many invoices at the end of 2017, therefore 

the receivable amounted to more than € 2,197,000 
• Internal Auditors advised using a stricter communication system on the invoices in order to get 

a clearer financial situation 
• The CEV received information about the financial policy guidelines and instructions for the office 

to strictly follow the laws of Luxembourg. 
 
Considering the above remarks, Mr HENNO confirmed that the CEV were working correctly according 
to legal and organic requirements. 
 
The written internal audit report can be found annexed to these minutes. 

8.4  APPROVAL OF ACCOUNTS 2017 
 
Mr HENNO asked the General Assembly to approve the Accounts 2017 and to relieve those in charge. 
 
DECISION 
In the absence of any other questions or remarks, the 2017 CEV Accounts and Reports 
were approved by the General Assembly and those in charge were relieved. 
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8.5  UPDATED 2018 BUDGET AND 2019 BUDGET PROPOSAL 
 
Mr MUTLUGIL referred to charts presenting investment and revenue figures in 2018 and 2019, noting 
that first investment increase was in the Prize Money, especially in the Champions League. He 
compared the figures of 2018 with those of 2016 and 2017 and pointed out the fact that the increase 
was of roughly 49%, i.e. € 925,000. The proposal for 2019 was to further increase by € 726,000, 
amounting to a total increase of 88% in Champions League Prize Money. As regards investment in 
CEV Cup and Challenge Cup, there was a slight increase, whereas in European Championships and 
European League there was a significant increase, the latter amounting to nearly € 1,000,000.  
 
The CEV Treasurer highlighted the following investment items in Volleyball events, promotion and 
communication: 
 

• Social media activities 
• Rebranding of the CEV corporate identity (new logo) 
• New design and structure of CEV website 
• Support for co-organising National Federations 
• TV production 
• Seminars 
• Champions League Forum 
• Promotional activities 
• Support for the travel costs and per diem of referees for Golden and Silver European League 
• Snow Volleyball promotion 
• Development activities. 

 
As regards development activities, Mr MUTLUGIL mentioned the following: 
 

• Support for National Federations organising and participating in under-age events 
• Financial support for Zonal Associations 
• Sport structure, aid and education programmes 
• Extraordinary development support for NF category I and II  
• Special fund for coaches 
• School project 
• Education and e-learning 
• Coaches Convention. 

 
Before asking for the approval of the 2018 Budget and 2019 Budget Proposal, Mr MUTLUGIL referred 
to the revenue items, and indicated the following trends: 
 

• Starting with 2018, the FIVB no longer contributes financially to the Confederations 
• Ongoing income from ITCs 
• Champions League and Cups participation fees and inscriptions – change of the competition 

format and introduction of equality between the men and women teams 
• European Championship organiser fees – aiming to increase the fees based on the cooperation 

with local authorities  
• Marketing and TV rights – ongoing contracts with Mikasa, Sberbank, Infront, SportRadar 
• Looking for potential sponsors and partners. 

 
The Financial Report presentation, including Accounts 2017 as well as Updated Budget 2018 and 
Budget Proposal 2019 can be found annexed to these minutes. 
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8.6  APPROVAL OF 2019 BUDGET PROPOSAL 
 
DECISION 
In the absence of any questions or comments, the updated 2018 budget & the proposed 
2019 Budget were unanimously approved and adopted by the CEV General Assembly. 

9.  Activity Reports Congress Handbook 
9.1  ACTIVITY REPORTS 

 
Mr BRINK referred to the 2018 CEV Congress Handbook, which contained all of the Activity Reports 
and had been sent to all National Federations prior to the CEV General Assembly.  
 

9.2  COMMENTS AND QUESTIONS 
 
Mr BRINK informed the General Assembly that there had been no comments or questions received by 
the CEV within the feedback deadline. 

9.3  CONFIRMATION OF REPORTS 
 
DECISION 
In the absence of any questions or comments, the 2018 CEV Congress Handbook 
Activity Reports were unanimously approved and adopted by the CEV General 
Assembly. 

10.  Re-branding of European Volleyball 
 
Mr BRINK introduced a branding expert, Mr Michael ROBINSON, the Strategy Director of Alphabet, a 
Manchester-based Design Agency, and invited him to take the floor and present the new logo of the 
CEV.  
 
Mr ROBINSON thanked the CEV for the invitation to the CEV General Assembly. He mentioned the 
2019 EuroVolley Logo Launch event in Budapest two weeks prior to the Congress which had been very 
positively received. In order to provide some background for the new logo concept, he spoke about the 
changing digital channels in sports, dynamic content delivered to fans and players, shifting trends and 
the necessity to be flexible in order to constantly adapt and keep up. He pointed out the fact that sports 
were constantly competing for investments, for fans, for players, for new people coming in, which was 
quite hard to keep up with. Nevertheless, he noted that it was time for Volleyball to move forward, to 
rethink and evolve in order not to stay behind other sports on the market. He saw Volleyball as powerful 
and very entertaining but in need of a bold move to make itself more attractive and more modern.  
 
Mr ROBINSON said that the Alphabet team, in cooperation with the staff at the CEV Office, had 
designed the new CEV Logo with players and fans at the very core to symbolise and celebrate 
progressiveness, inclusivity and togetherness. The starting point and the inspiration for the design came 
from the flags of the 56 National Federations: the many details, angles and colours. The team worked 
on combining the individual identities together with the colours of the CEV, producing a new CEV flag, 
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a new CEV identity. The bold colours, bold images and photography was to give it a more vibrant look, 
making it easily recognisable.  
 
Furthermore, Mr ROBINSON demonstrated to the General Assembly the adaptability of the graphic, 
which made it possible to have various variations for different categories and different events. He used 
the example of 2019 CEV EuroVolley, which had been launched during the 2018 CEV Volleyball Gala 
in Budapest two weeks prior to the CEV Congress, where the promotional logo was adapted to 
symbolise the four host nations, bringing in a colour variation for each host nation – a truly tailored 
identity incorporating four signature colours. He then briefly mentioned the planned design for the CEV 
Champions League as well as the Beach and Snow Volleyball European Championship events.  
 
Finally, Mr ROBINSON invited everyone to watch a short video developed by Alphabet explaining the 
evolution of the new CEV Logo, particularly for the 2019 CEV EuroVolley.  

11.  Best Practice by National Federations 
11.1  2018 CEV SNOW VOLLEYBALL EUROPEAN CHAMPIONSHIP IN 

AUSTRIA (GERNOT LEITNER, AUT NF PRESIDENT) 
 
Mr Gernot LEITNER, congratulated the CEV on the re-branding, and said he really liked it and was 
pleased with the changes and the direction. He briefly introduced himself as he had been only recently 
elected as President of the Austrian Volleyball Federation. Then he spoke about Snow Volleyball, the 
beginnings of it, its evolution, and the opportunities and possibilities it offered. In his view, the world of 
winter sports was a multi-billion dollar business worth exploring, and he saw it as a great platform for 
the further development and promotion of Volleyball. He pointed out the fact that Snow Volleyball could 
potentially become the first sport discipline to be played in both winter and summer Olympics, raising 
the interest of many countries which so far could only compete in the summer.  
 
Mr LEITNER enumerated the milestones achieved in Snow Volleyball over the last decade, from the 
first amateur tournaments in Austria in 2009 to the 2018 CEV European Championship. He mentioned 
that the Snow Volleyball Department had been created in the Austrian Volleyball Federation back in 
2012, followed by the CEV in 2015. The FIVB first opened discussions on the topic in June 2016, 
reaching a memorandum of understanding for the first World Tour in the future, signed in 2018 in Rio 
between the main promoter of the Snow Volleyball European Tour and the FIVB.  
 
As regards the success of the 2018 CEV Snow Volleyball European Championship in Austria, Mr 
LEITNER commented on the fact that entering touristic resorts of the European Alps had proven the 
right way to go, and the collaboration with highly professional winter tourism agencies was fantastic 
and helped bring media attention to the event. Moreover, he noted that it had been broadcast live in 
Austria and re-live on Eurosport, with about four hours of live coverage and quite decent viewer ratings. 
Having held the championship on top of a mountain plateau with a fully packed stadium, a huge crowd, 
lots of snow, après-ski, and fun and leisure industry, all raised the attractiveness of the game.  
 
Mr LEITNER informed the General Assembly that for 2019 the Austrian Volleyball Federation had 
already fixed with the CEV the stops in Austria for the Snow Volleyball European Tour and that they 
were also planning to apply to be the first host of the FIVB World Championship in 2021. He finished 
his presentation, thanking the CEV President for his support. There was then a short video clip showing 
the milestones and highlights of Snow Volleyball. 
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11.2  UNIQUE EVENT CONCEPT: 2018 CEV DELA BEACH 
VOLLEYBALL EUROPEAN CHAMPIONSHIP, 2018 CEV U20 
VOLLEYBALL EUROPEAN CHAMPIONSHIP AND 2018 SITTING 
VOLLEYBALL WORLD CHAMPIONSHIP IN THE NETHERLANDS 
(MICHEL EVERAERT, NED NF SECRETARY GENERAL) 

 
Mr Michel EVERAERT said he was impressed with the achievements in Snow Volleyball and admired 
the way the Austrian Volleyball Federation had managed to make the discipline really attractive, making 
it more and more popular.  
 
Following a short video showcasing some of the greatest moments of the unique event in The 
Netherlands combining three Olympic disciplines of Volleyball: 2018 CEV DELA Beach Volleyball 
European Championship, 2018 CEV U20 Volleyball European Championship and 2018 Sitting 
Volleyball World Championship, Mr EVERAERT explained the concept and strategy behind the event. 
One of the most important points was that the Dutch Volleyball Federation wanted people to experience 
Volleyball through events as they seemed to have a huge impact not only on the Volleyball community 
but also on society as such.  
 
He explained how the federation took time to talk to the cities and provinces and to listen to them, 
finding out that all of them wanted sports and healthy life style, hence e.g. the food programme which 
enhanced the marketing value of the event. He noted that they took the goals of their partners very 
seriously, also paying attention to the sometimes hidden implications.  
 
Mr EVERAERT spoke about how the Dutch had been organising many events in recent years, which 
had been a great learning process. They had managed to gather great numbers of volunteers over the 
years as well as develop solid working relations with various partners and agencies for the things that 
were not their daily business, i.e. logistics, marketing, traffic management. Moreover, they collaborated 
closely with the cities, involving them in the promotion and side events, as well as with sponsors to get 
their support for the entire organisation. He noted that with so many stakeholders, they all had to be 
flexible and prepared to yield in and let go of certain ideas and expectations in order to focus on the 
common goal and push things forward.  
 
As regards the challenges, Mr EVERAERT admitted that because of the magnitude of the event, the 
Dutch Federation had not been always able to deliver to the expected level and quality. Furthermore, 
he said that working with so many different partners had presented many a challenge but at the same 
time it was an interesting experience from which they would take many lessons for the future.  
 
As for achievements, he noted a lot of TV and media attention, including eight days live on the public 
channel with very good ratings. Moreover, he said that because of the multiple venues used in the 
cities, the involvement of people was incredible, with kids even playing Volleyball in the streets, which 
Mr EVERAERT said made him very proud and happy. He specifically pointed out the following numbers: 
 

• 72,800 spectators 
• Media reach over 200,000,000 

 
Finally, he asked Mr Peter SPRENGER, the President of the Dutch Volleyball Federation, if he thought 
that the experience was worth repeating, to which he received a very enthusiastic affirmative answer, 
thereby finishing the presentation.   
 
The Unique event concept 2018 EuroVolley Festival The Netherlands presentation can be found 
annexed to these minutes. 
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11.3  SPECTATOR’S ATTENDANCE & POPULARITY OF THE SPORT 
(PASI SYDÄNLAMMI, FIN NF PRESIDENT) 

 
Mr Pasi SYDÄNLAMMI, the President of the Finnish Volleyball Federation, thanked for the opportunity 
to talk about his country’s experience of bringing Finnish Volleyball fans to matches in Finland and 
abroad. He noted that there were great fans of Volleyball everywhere in Europe, which contributed to 
the great atmosphere of Volleyball events and was good for the sport.  
 
He presented the structure of the Finnish Volleyball Association, indicating two important departments:  
 

• Time Travels – a travel agency collaborating with the association on travel arrangements, not 
just for players and officials but also for fans 

• Fin Fan Team – the Official Fan Club.  
 
He noted that the interest of Finnish fans started growing after the European Championships in Moscow 
11 years back, when around 300 people from Finland travelled to Moscow and followed the games. 
After that the Finnish Volleyball Team had a growing crowd of fans following them to the various 
European and World Championships throughout the years. Mr SYDÄNLAMMI mentioned that after 
each of such events, the Finnish Volleyball Association organised after-parties to give the fans an 
opportunity to celebrate and mingle with the teams, which was very important for the whole experience. 
He estimated that about 20,000-30,000 Finnish fans had participated in events in recent years in total. 
 
The Finnish President said he had enjoyed the presentation on the re-branding of European Volleyball 
and that he thought the topic of Volleyball fans went hand in hand with the rebranding. He stressed the 
fact that fans were extremely important for the evolution of Volleyball and its image, apart from a broader 
media coverage, TV, internet, mobile devices, etc. He expressed his hope and wish for more countries 
to follow suit and join their National Teams on their tours.  
 
The Spectator’s Attendance & Popularity of the Sport presentation can be found annexed to these 
minutes. 

12.  Future Projects 
12.1  2019 EUROVOLLEY EVENTS (FRA, SLO, NED, BEL & TUR, 

POL, HUN, SVK) 
 
Mr BRINK invited the representatives of the four Volleyball Federations organising the 2019 Women’s 
EuroVolley onto the stage, i.e. Mr Martin KRASCENIC, the President of the Slovak Volleyball 
Federation, Ms Ayse Nihan Salikaya, a Board Member of the Turkish Volleyball Federation, Mr Tomasz 
KARASINSKI, the Secretary General of the Polish Volleyball Federation and Mr Ferenc KOVAC, the 
President of the Hungarian Volleyball Federation.  
 
Mr KRASCENIC spoke on behalf of the four organisers, and said that they were very proud to be 
organising the European Championship in 2019. He noted that since most of the countries were close 
neighbours, they were already cooperating intensively, having met in Budapest and Istanbul, and 
already planning their next meeting in Bratislava. He was confident that the event would be another 
step forward for Top Volleyball Events, following the example of the FIVB Volleyball World 
Championships in Italy and Bulgaria, and also in Japan. He invited all to watch a short video 
presentation promoting the event scheduled in 2019 in Turkey, Poland, Slovakia and Hungary.  
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Afterwards, Mr Brink invited the the four Volleyball Federations organising the 2019 Women’s 
EuroVolley onto the stage, i.e. Mr Eric TANGUY, the President of the French Volleyball Federation, Mr 
Gregor HUMERCA, Secretary General of the Slovenian Volleyball Federation, Mr Guy JUWET, the 
President of the Belgian Volleyball Federation and Mr Peter SPRENGER, the President of the Dutch 
Volleyball Federation. 
 
Mr TANGUY spoke on behalf of the four organisers, and said that they were very enthusiastic to be 
organising the European Championship in 2019. He reported about the various activities and the aim 
to organise a European Event, starting with the DOL in January 2019 in the European Capital Brussels, 
continuing via Rotterdam, Amsterdam, Ljubljana and finishing in the beautiful French capital Paris. He 
invited all National Federation to be part of the event, to help promoting it and to visit the matches in 
the nine cities across the four countries.  
 
The complete 2019 EuroVolley events presentation can be found annexed to these minutes. 
 

12.2  2019 EUROBEACHVOLLEY (RUS) 
 
Mr BRINK invited Mr Stanislav SHEVCHENKO, the President of the Russian Volleyball Federation, 
onto the stage to speak about the 2019 EuroBeachVolley event in Russia.  
 
Mr SHEVCHENKO thanked the CEV on behalf of the Russian Volleyball Federation for their trust and 
assistance and said he was confident that with the confirmed support of the mayor of Moscow, Mr 
Sergey SOBYANIN, the Russian Federation would deliver a truly magnificent Beach Volleyball 
European Championship in 2019. He then asked Mr Roman STANISLAVOV, Russian Volleyball 
Federation Associate, to present further details of the event.  
 
Mr STANISLAVOV noted that the city of Moscow had become quite a popular city in terms of the 
organisation of major sport events, including football, ice-hockey, etc. He referred to the sport arena 
chosen for the 2019 EuroBeachVolley, Luzhniki Sports Complex, one of the largest sport arenas in the 
world, and said it was renowned for having hosted a large number of international competitions. Being 
located in the centre of the city of Moscow, the grounds of the arena provided the perfect setting for the 
Beach Volleyball event in August 2019, with the courts situated between the Moscow River and the 
main building of the arena.  
 
In order to provide for a complete and unique experience for both players and fans, the event would be 
accompanied by entertainment acts such as flash mobs, cheerleading, live music, DJ, food courts, etc. 
Mr STANISLAVOV said that there would also be a VIP and B2B platform where special guests and 
celebrities from politics and sports could enjoy the best view of the centre court. As regards marketing 
and promotion, he noted that it would be similar to the promotion used for the FIVB Beach Volleyball 
World Tour in 2018, with big banners on main roads, public ads, TV, radio and social media 
announcements, with particular attention on the latter to catch the interest of the younger generations.  
 
The complete 2019 EuroBeachVolley presentation can be found annexed to these minutes. 
 

12.3  2021 EUROVOLLEY 
 
Mr BORIČIĆ told the General Assembly about the commitment of the CEV Management to start 
preparing European Top Events more in advance than it used to be done in the past. He noted that this 
gave both the organiser and the CEV more time to communicate and collaborate and to negotiate 
support from local authorities and sponsors. He informed everyone that the CEV had already signed a 
contract with the following three countries for the organisation of 2021 EuroVolley Women: Serbia, 
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Bulgaria and Romania. He also added that there would be a fourth country joining and negotiations 
were ongoing. 
 
As for the 2021 EuroVolley Men, the CEV were also already in discussions with candidates, and the 
CEV President said he was very pleased with the amount of interest and applications the events were 
attracting. He congratulated the hosts of the 2019 and 2021 EuroVolley for their initiative and 
commitment and advised them that the events in their hands were the signature events for European 
Volleyball and that he wished for them to become even bigger and better. He commented on the fact 
that many National Federations in Europe still did not have enough respect for the European 
Championships, seeing the FIVB events as more valuable and more prestigious, and he asserted his 
strong desire for that to change in the future.  
 
The complete 2021 EuroVolley presentation can be found annexed to these minutes. 
 

12.4  SPECIAL PROJECTS COMMISSION: COACHES CONVENTION 
(PHILIPPE BLAIN, ECOC PRESIDENT) 

 
Mr Philippe BLAIN, the President of the European Coaches Commission addressed the General 
Assembly saying that the idea for the Coaches Convention, which was scheduled to take place in 2019, 
had been one of the first and most important projects of the Coaches Commission. He saw it as a good 
opportunity for coaches and teachers to get together, learn, share best practice and spread ideas.  
 
Mr BLAIN mentioned the School Project, which was an integral part of the Coaches Convention, as the 
future of Volleyball, and pointed out teachers as crucial tools in the shaping of future Volleyball players. 
He advised that, apart from experts and officials, five best teachers/coaches from each National 
Federation implementing the School Project would be invited to join the Convention, as well as two 
teachers/coaches from National Federations with similar development initiatives. He then mentioned 
the aims and goals of the convention, which included: 
 

• Better network and communication between coaches and teachers 
• Investment in future – we need a large basis of players, kids who choose to play Volleyball 
• Facilitation of the transition from entry level to regular Volleyball 
• Enhanced Volleyball knowledge of the teachers 
• More engagement and excitement with more kids playing Volleyball. 

 
The Coaches Convention was to take place in Kranjska Gora (SLO) in June 2019, lasting three days 
from the 21st till the 23rd, with an estimated number of participants at 100. Before finalising his 
presentation, Mr BLAIN asserted his wish for more federations to join the School Project in the future. 
 
The complete Coaches Convention presentation can be found annexed to these minutes. 
 

12.5  SCHOOL PROJECT (HANNO PEVKUR, CEV VICE-PRESIDENT IN 
CHARGE OF DEVELOPMENT ACTIVITIES/ VUK KARANOVIC, 
DEVELOPMENT MANAGER) 

 
Mr Hanno PEVKUR, CEV Executive Committee Member in charge of Development Activities, referred 
to the growing need of the CEV to have more resources focussed on development, which had been 
recognised by the CEV Management. He then invited the participants of the General Assembly to watch 
a short video on CEV Development Activities.  
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After the video, he referred to the CEV School Project as the central project of the CEV Development 
team focused on kids and youth all around Europe. He assured every one of the commitment and 
devotion of the CEV Management to development activities, and he also mentioned the involvement of 
and the cooperation with the FIVB on development. He invited all National Federations to recognise 
the importance and the magnitude of the School Project, saying that the only way to popularise 
Volleyball and successfully inspire children to play Volleyball and join Volleyball clubs was through a 
sense of togetherness and joint effort, urging everyone to be active and grow together as a Volleyball 
family. He also added that he was very pleased and proud of the work of the CEV Development team, 
before inviting Mr Vuk KARANOVIC, CEV Development Manager, to come up on stage and share more 
details of the CEV School Project.  
 
Mr KARANOVIC commented on the fact that most Volleyball players and lovers became attached to 
the sport through their enthusiastic teachers who inspired them and instilled interest in the game. 
Therefore, he said he was happy that the importance of schools and their part in creating future 
Volleyball stars and fans was finally recognised. With the support of the CEV Leadership, the CEV was 
now able to offer National Federations a useful development product, supported by the European 
Commission, the Erasmus+ Programme. He noted that all the material developed in the framework of 
this project would be available to all 56 CEV National Federations via various channels, even though 
for the moment only eight National Federations had signed a contract with the CEV for the School 
Project, ensuring the bright future for Volleyball and facilitating the work of the school teachers 
introducing Volleyball at entry level as well as transitioning from entry to professional level.  
 
He then moved on to talk about the CEV Campus, which had already been used for CEV Development 
Activities for three years, its content being regularly updated in order to provide current and relevant 
information, covering the following modules: 
 

• Referees 
• CEV Volleyball Cups 
• Business concept for Beach Volleyball Club 
• Beach Volleyball Organisers 
• Coaches Platform 
• Media – facilitating the work of externals working for the CEV. 

 
Mr KARANOVIC spoke about the future development projects of the CEV, which included: 
 

• Support for coaches of category I and II National Federations 
• Beach Volleyball Development strategy 2022 
• Harmonising the development vision, mission and goals with the FIVB 
• Closer cooperation with National Federations willing to apply for the FIVB Development Fund 

to help them prepare applications  
• Collaborating with non-Volleyball stakeholders on sport integrity, raising the awareness 

regarding match fixing and match manipulation 
• Working on exploiting the funds from the various EU fund projects, e.g. Dual Career (what to do 

after finishing the Volleyball career), Women in Sport, Cross-border cooperation (covering the 
collaboration of various countries on the organisation of future European Championships). 

 
The complete School Project presentation can be found annexed to these minutes. 
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12.6  DIGITAL APPROACH & NEW WEBSITE (FEDERICO FERRARO, 
PRESS OFFICER) 

 
Mr Federico FERRARO, CEV Press Officer, addressed the General Assembly referring to the 
presentation of Mr ROBINSON on re-branding and noted two major upcoming projects of the CEV 
Communications Department. i.e. the OTT platform and the CEV website. 
 
He indicated that the revolution with the CEV website was coming soon, a project which was very 
demanding, and said he was happy with the collaboration with the agency of Alphabet, which he saw 
as a very forward-thinking partner capable of helping the CEV to change their online and digital 
appearance. He spoke about the workshop organised at the CEV Office which included all the different 
parties involved in the project, with the CEV Communications Department leading the way, during which 
they discussed the workflow and the timeline of the project.  
 
Mr FERRARO noted that his presentation was to a great extent a reflection of the rebranding of the 
CEV. He emphasised the fact that the new CEV website was being designed with fans in mind, to make 
it easy for them to find the information that they were looking for. He said he was hoping that the content 
delivered would be enjoyable on all possible devices used by the fans. He added that the CEV were 
going to create a Match Centre with all the key information on the CEV competitions as they unfold in 
real time. He asserted that the new website would offer a new way to engage with fans, and being a 
reflection of the new branding it was going to be engaging, modern and clean. In line with the strategic 
vision of CEV leadership, the athletes, both the established stars as well as the stars-to-be, were to 
take the centre stage, sharing with the fans both their experience on the court as well as off the court. 
The aim was for them to shine not just because of their sportive results and achievements but also to 
inspire the next generation of Volleyball players.  
 
Mr FERRARO went on to inform the delegates that the first new online CEV competition resource to be 
launched was the 2019 EuroVolley holding page for both men and women, followed by the 2019 
EuroBeachVolley holding page for the Beach Volleyball event taking place in Moscow. He noted that 
there would be some sites in each of the national languages of the host countries in order to facilitate 
the communication with the local fans, while the main communication was still to be done in English. 
Moreover, the holding page for EuroSnowVolley was to be made available in 2020, coinciding with the 
competition itself. As regards the launch of the new CEV website, the first version was to be made 
available in May 2019. Mr FERRARO admitted that the whole project was an exciting journey requiring 
a lot of work and effort but he was confident that, having the right people on board, the CEV were ready 
to revolutionise their digital appearance.  
 
Finally, he also announced that the CEV were on the final countdown to the launch of the OTT platform 
called EuroVolley.tv, an online platform managed by the CEV and designed for all Volleyball fans, 
including all videos and streaming for CEV competitions. He asserted that it would be a kind of an online 
video library where people could enjoy the very best of Volleyball. He asked all Congress participants 
to spread the news to make sure as many as possible Volleyball fans could register on the platform 
and enjoy this digital revolution.  
 
At the end of his presentation, Mr FERRARO invited everyone to watch a short video called “This is 
European Volleyball” depicting the highlights of 2018 Champions League Finals in Kazan (RUS).  
 
The complete Digital Approach & New Website presentation can be found annexed to these minutes. 
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13.  Proposals from National Federations 
 
Mr BRINK noted that there had been no proposals from CEV National Federations, who, in line with 
the Statues, had been requested to submit them by 14 July 2018. 

14.  Framework - Proposals  
 
Mr Alain FISCHBACHER, the President of the European Legal Commission, came up on stage to talk 
about the CEV Regulations and noted that there were three proposals to vote on. He referred everyone 
to the Handbook for more details of the proposals as well as explanations. 
 
The first proposal concerned the submission of candidatures for CEV Working Groups to the CEV Board 
of Administration, meant to make a clear distinction between Commissions and Working Groups, with 
the two having different character and competences. The proposal was that the CEV President could 
present the candidatures directly to the Board of Administration, which would facilitate the start of the 
work of such Working Groups, in line with their intended purpose and nature. 
 
DECISION 
In the absence of any comments or questions, the proposal of the distinction between 
the character, competences and candidature submission of the CEV Commissions and 
CEV Working Groups was approved by the CEV General Assembly. 
 
The second proposal was related to the proposed changes to the FIVB Statutes concerning the election 
procedure for FIVB Board of Administration Members. If this proposal went through, it would render it 
necessary for the CEV to change the CEV Statutes to make them in line with the FIVB’s ones. The 
proposal from the European Legal Commission in regard to this was to change only what was strictly 
necessary in order to respect the FIVB Regulations. These proposed changes would only enter into 
force if the FIVB General Assembly approved the changes to their statutes first.  
 
DECISION 
In the absence of any comments or questions, the proposal to change the CEV 
Statutes so as to stay in line with the FIVB Statutes, if the proposed changes to the 
latter were approved by the FIVB General Assembly, was approved by the CEV 
General Assembly. 
 
The third proposal concerned the term of office of the members of the CEV bodies and was also closely 
linked to and dependent on the approval of the proposed changes to the FIVB Statutes. According to 
the proposal, the current CEV bodies would remain in power until the elections of the 2020 CEV General 
Assembly, which would take place 3-4 months before the elections of the 2020 FIVB Congress.   
 
DECISION 
In the absence of any comments or questions, the proposal to change the term of 
office of the CEV bodies and to hold the General Assembly official elections 3-4 month 
before the FIVB General Assembly elections was approved by the CEV General 
Assembly. 
 
The complete list of the proposals to change the CEV Regulatory Framework can be found annexed to 
these minutes. 
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15.  XL CEV General Assembly 
 
Mr Julius BRINK informed the audience that the 2018 Congress was scheduled to take place on 27 
September 2019 in Paris (FRA) in the framework of the 2019 CEV EuroVolley Finals. 

16.  Miscellaneous 
 
The CEV Senior Vice-President, Mr Renato ARENA, awarded the newly appointed National Federation 
Presidents on behalf of the CEV with the Golden Pin: 
 

• Mr Gernot LEITNER – The Volleyball Federation of Austria 
• Mr Alija FATIC  - The Volleyball Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina 
• Mr Adam WALKER – The Volleyball Federation of England 
• Mr René HECHT – The Volleyball Federation of Germany 
• Mr Alvaro LOPES – The Volleyball Federation of Portugal 
• Mr Martin KRASCENIC – The Volleyball Federation of Slovakia 
• Mr Lennart NEOVIUS – The Volleyball Federation of Sweden. 

 
Mr BRINK reminded the delegates of the CEV Zonal Association meetings scheduled to take place that 
afternoon at the Convention Center of Hotel Paradisus Cancún, and he also invited everyone to the 
Mikasa Cocktail Reception at the Gazebo Area of the hotel later in the evening. He then thanked 
everyone for their attention and invited the CEV President to deliver his closing speech.  

17.  Closing Speech of the CEV President 
 
Mr BORIČIĆ commented on the short duration of the Congress, but he said he was confident that all 
the relevant topics had been covered and important decisions taken. He asked the National Federations 
to communicate with him, with the CEV, on a regular basis rather than just limiting the communication 
to that one day a year during which the General Assembly was held.  
 
He reaffirmed again his determination to extend and strengthen the partnership with the FIVB. He also 
reaffirmed his intention to increase cooperation with the European Union. Referring to 2021 as the year 
when the contract with SportRadar was terminating, he urged the National Federations to be prepared 
for potential new business relations where the CEV should be the owner of Volleyball rights and 
decisions. He urged for more investment in social media, particularly with Eurosport.  
 
The CEV President once more stressed the importance of cooperation between the CEV and the 
National Federations in order to increase the value of Volleyball. He assured everybody of the readiness 
and the willingness of the CEV to listen to and help all federations which were themselves willing and 
ready to work hard for Volleyball. He acknowledged the improvements already made in this respect but 
he was adamant that a lot more could be achieved. He asked the National Federations to come up with 
clear strategic plans, to define their goals and share them with the CEV. He wanted to see real 
togetherness, real cooperation and hard work, all in the name of Volleyball. 
 
He then thanked all the participants for their attention and officially closed the 2018 CEV General 
Assembly.  
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